Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 18th March 2018
Attendance: Fin Davern (Chair), Neil McLeman, Alex Lucas, Lena Grannell, Marion Dewar, Malcolm Dunk, Michael Davis-Higuera, Mark Challen, Midge Beauchamp, Sandra Mackay, Judy Wright, Adam Farley, Fernando Chehtman, Michael Qureshi, Reg Murphy, Helen Noakes, Stephanie Mackay, Chris Smith, Adam Burgis
1.
Apologies: Dave White, Alex da Ve, Helen Stephens, Guy Baskerville, The Runners, Jo and Pete        Coleman

2.
Minutes of 2017 AGM - agreed.
Matters arising from the minutes

Court 3 update – some work has been done to refurbish the court and it is playing better.  But a long term solution is still a priority.  Alex is being assisted by Chris and Dave on the project as they have previous relevant experience.

Cricket Club fence – this has been done and Camber has contributed 25% of the cost (25% from cricket club, 50% from a Southwark grant)
Incorporation update - The club status has now been changed from unincorporated to incorporated. Lease has been transferred from Camber LTC to Camber LTC Ltd.

4 Directors are currently appointed – Chris, Mark, Neil and Fin.  Fin plans to stand down and so a replacement is needed.

Practice wall – some work has been done to improve the existing one.  Its replacement will be included in the Court 3 project.

3. Club Captain’s report – Alex Lucas

Alex started by congratulating Adam Burgis on winning the George Fox trophy and officially awarded it to him (it had previously been incorrectly awarded to the wrong player!).

The Club has had another great year with the courts in more and more use. Particularly the success of Thursday Clubplay in driving new membership.

Massive thanks to all team captains who all do a great job and are the backbone of keeping the teams running. In particular, thanks to:

· Outgoing captains: David White, Alex Lucas, Fernando Chehtman, Claire Robinson, Jane Ashworth, Steph Mackay, Alex Dave, Mike Lelliot

· Incoming captains: Tommy Ramsay, Fernando Chehtman, Laurent Compagnon, Alastair MacDonald, Alex Dave, Nick Nelson, Mark Challen, Alex Lucas, Alex Dave

· Thanks Tony for running box leagues, George / Chris have taken these over.

· Thanks to both coaches over year. It's sad to see Michael leave us to go to Valencia on a great new opportunity - thanks for his work over past 2-3 years.
2017 tournaments were another success with the most matches actually played in recent memory. It seems that giving more time with aggressive deadlines helps this. Generally a good turnout but women entrants down - we are brainstorming ideas to try and increase this. Thanks to those who helped with handicapping / seeding (Chris, Gianluca, Sandra) - a tricky job but a lot of close matches and generally seeds getting to finals. Finals day were great successes - thanks to all those who helped with food.

Court 3 plans: a small group (Alex, Dave, Chris) has been commissioned by the committee to look into plans for Court 3. This will involve looking at all possibilities (from just a resurface, to redoing the base of the court to funding for a “bubble”) alongside costing projections. The aim is to have a firm proposal by 2019 AGM.

There were some great team results over the past year:
· Summer Surrey: Mens O55 (with a perfect season), Mens 3 (almost perfect season), Womens 3

· Winter Surrey: Mens 3, Womens 2

Tournaments – the following was agreed:

· “Summer" tournament: rearranged to 12 May. A short snappy tournament run by Fin (thanks to Dave for running in past)

· Handicap finals: 14 July 2018, Wimbledon finals day.

· Club tournament finals: 29 Sep 2018
4.
Bar Secretary’s report – John Stephens

John is on holiday but provided a written report which was made available at the meeting. The main points are:

· Lettings both to members and external lettings have done well this year and have provided a boost to income.  

· John has managed to hold prices again this year, in one case by switching from Spitfire to Masterbrew.  There is no guarantee that prices will not have to rise in the future though.

· There is a cost to using the card machine but it also generates income and it is now expected both by members and external users of the bar.

· John offered a vote of thanks to all those who had given up their time to staff the bar when we have lettings.  A special thank you to Reg for his help with the Cash and Carry trips.

· John is willing to stand again as Bar Secretary.

Safety reminder - Members are reminded that the external shutters must not be closed whilst the club house is occupied as is shuts off an emergency escape route.
Consideration for neighbours – members are asked to be mindful of noise which could upset our neighbours, particularly when gathered outside late in the evening for a smoke or a chat.

5.
Treasurer’s report – Neil McLeman

A Financial summary had been prepared and was made available at the meeting.  Income and cash flow has remained healthy throughout the year.   A number of points were raised:

· Maintenance charges £7000.  These included work on the Court 3 ditch, floodlights and fence. So one-offs – but the shed project may cost a similar amount next year.
· Chris questioned whether we should be spending £750 on Sky Sports.  Several members felt that we should be able to show sport at the club.  However, Sky Sports has lost some sports contracts so it may not be the best option now.  It was agreed that the new committee would look into alternatives.

· Tennis balls.  The Club takes advantage of an LTA allocation at a much reduced rate and tops up our supply from Sports Direct.  We also receive 20p per ball for recycled balls.

· Rate Rebate.  New rules state that, because we have a rateable value of less than £10,000, we are entitled to 100% rate relief because of the contribution we make to the community.  We have received a rebate of £1,603 for this financial year and have been advised that the rebate will also apply for the year 2018/2019.

· It was noted that bar takings show a decrease but profit shows an increase.

Neil and Fin thanked Ellen for preparing the financial summary.  The accounts were accepted by the meeting subject to audit approval. After that they will be lodged at Companies House.

6. Property Manager – Malcolm Dunk

Malcolm introduced himself – he took over the position from Mark Challen midway through the year as he has previous experience of property management.  A number of projects have been tackled:

· Practice wall – the existing wall has been refurbished and an attempt is being made to cover the surface with artificial grass to improve the bounce.  A permanent replacement will form part of the Court 3 project.

· Lights machine – one control unit has been replaced because there were problems with the lights going off intermittently.

· A bike rack has been placed outside the club house, next to Court 1.

· Maintenance mornings have gone well and it is recommended that these are booked quarterly, with plenty of notice.

7. Membership Secretary – Lena Grannell

Lena provided a written breakdown of the membership which was made available at the meeting.  The main points are:

· The membership remains steady with a total of 96 members (95 in 2016/7) although there is some variation in the various categories

· 20 new members

· 80% existing members renewed

· Two thirds are male, one third female.

· No application for refunds this year

· Payment by instalments – only around 6 applications, all approved by the committee and 3 subsequently joined.

· Junior members – approx 54 based on Michael and Gianluca's input.  It is recommended that the Membership Secretary also records the numbers of juniors going forward.

· It would be good to have some more female members

Adam Farley wanted to offer an especial vote of thanks to Lena who has been very proactive in the role of Membership Secretary and made new members feel very welcome.

8. Chair – Fin Davern

Fin started by thanking everyone who had served on the committee in the past year and also those non-committee members who had provided additional help, including George, Charlie, Nick, Tommy, Alistair and Steph.

Michael, our coach, is leaving the club – he has a great opportunity to work in Valencia.  His farewell drinks will be after clubplay on Thursday 29th March.  Michael expressed his thanks to everyone at the club for making him so welcome.  It is club policy to have 2 coaches in place, and we are delighted that Gianluca will continue with us. A new coach, Peter Kiss, will be joining Camber from the Beckenham club.  This is under a temporary agreement for the next 6 months when both the club and Peter will review and decide the future arrangement.  Peter will work with Gianluca on the Junior Programme.  Peter is due to start in April when more information will become available about his plans.

Neighbours.  The relationship with the Cricket Club remains very good. 

There are problems with our relationship with the Allotments however, who have threatened to remove our shed which they claim is on their land.  A small group from Camber – Chris, Fin, Colin, Reg and Sandra – will discuss the best way to take the discussions forward with the Allotment holders in the hopes of reaching an amicable agreement with them which we will then ask the Dulwich estates to validate.  It remains to be seen how strong Camber’s position is in this dispute. Regardless of the outcome, it may necessary to spend a considerable amount of money for the construction of a new shed – up to £4,500.  The AGM agreed the strategy and progress on the discussions will be provided regularly to the Committee.

It was pointed out that there is an urgent need for a shed as there are currently unsuitable materials being stored in the clubhouse and they should be removed as soon as possible.

Members are urged to try to maintain good relations with the allotment owners.

Regarding Membership fees 2018/2019.  The Committee recommended that the fees should not be increased due, in part, to improvement in funds of £1,600 from the rate rebate.  In addition, our current fees keep us in line with other local clubs who have similar facilities.

There is currently no Disabled membership – the Committee will discuss and agree a level.  Both coaches are happy to provide coaching for wheelchair tennis.

Adam Farley raised concerns about the membership fees not increasing, as we need considerable amount of money to fund the upgrade to Court 3.  Whilst several members agreed with Adam, it was felt that increasing fees might make the club less attractive to new members, meaning our income would not be improved.  Instead, the Committee would welcome suggestions about how we can raise additional funds in other ways. e.g. pay per play.

9. Election of Committee Members and Officers

Fin announced that he would not be standing again as Chair and promised a full handover to the incoming Chair.

Elections as follows:

Chair – Chris Smith and 
Mark Challen as Co-Chairs, elected unopposed

Treasurer – Neil re-elected unopposed

Secretary – Marion re-elected unopposed

Club Captain – Alex re-elected unopposed

Bar Secretary – John re-elected unopposed

Property Manager – Malcolm elected unopposed

Membership Secretary – Lena re-elected unopposed

Social Secretaries – Adam Farley, Stephanie Mackay elected unopposed

There is no Head Coach currently – the committee will agree how Coaching is represented.

Other roles unchanged:

Auditor – Tony Foreman

President – Sandra Mackay

Vice-President – Midge Beauchamp, Judy Wright

AOB

Adam Farley advised that the Licence thought to be lost had been found.  The maximum number is based on the number that can be safely evacuated and may need to be revisited.  John is already looking at this.

